
TEWKESBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL 
 

 
Minutes of a Meeting of the Planning Committee held at the Council Offices, 

Gloucester Road, Tewkesbury on Tuesday, 17 March 2020 commencing at 10:00 
am 

 
 

Present: 
 

Chair Councillor J H Evetts 
Vice Chair Councillor R D East 

 
and Councillors: 

 
R A Bird, G F Blackwell, M A Gore, D J Harwood, A Hollaway, M L Jordan, E J MacTiernan,                           

J R Mason, P W Ockelton, A S Reece, P E Smith, R J E Vines and P N Workman 
 

PL.56 ANNOUNCEMENTS  

56.1 The evacuation procedure, as noted on the Agenda, was advised to those present. 

56.2 The Chair gave a brief outline of the scheme and the procedure for Planning 
Committee meetings including public speaking. 

PL.57 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND SUBSTITUTIONS  

57.1  Apologies for absence were received from Councillors R J G Smith, P D Surman 
and M J Williams.  There were no substitutions for the meeting.  

PL.58 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

58.1 The Committee’s attention was drawn to the Tewkesbury Borough Council Code of 
Conduct which was adopted by the Council on 26 June 2012 and took effect from 1 
July 2012. 

58.2 The following declarations were made: 

 Councillor Application 
No./Agenda Item 

Nature of Interest 
(where disclosed) 

Declared 
Action in 
respect of 
Disclosure 

R D East General 
declaration. 

Had received 
correspondence in 
relation to various 
applications but had 
not expressed an 
opinion. 

 

 

 
 

Would speak 
and vote. 



J H Evetts Agenda Item 5b – 
20/00042/FUL – 
Dixton Manor, 
Dixton, 
Gotherington. 

Agenda Item 5c – 
20/00043/LBC – 
Dixton Manor, 
Dixton, 
Gotherington. 

Had attended a 
meeting with the 
applicant, who had 
explained the 
proposals, but had 
not expressed an 
opinion. 

Would speak 
and vote. 

J H Evetts Agenda Item 5d – 
19/00722/FUL – 
Land at Berry 
Wormington, 
Stanway Road, 
Stanton. 

Agenda Item 5e – 
19/00723/FUL – 
Land at Berry 
Wormington, 
Stanway Road, 
Stanton. 

Agenda Item 5f – 
19/00724/FUL – 
Land at Berry 
Wormington, 
Stanway Road, 
Stanton.  

The Officer reports in 
relation to these 
applications made 
considerable 
reference to the 
property where he 
lives. 

Would not 
speak or vote 
and would 
leave the room 
for 
consideration 
of these items. 

A Hollaway General 
declaration. 

Had received 
correspondence in 
relation to various 
applications but had 
not expressed an 
opinion. 

Would speak 
and vote. 

J R Mason Agenda Item 5b – 
20/00042/FUL – 
Dixton Manor, 
Dixton, 
Gotherington. 

Agenda Item 5c – 
20/00043/LBC – 
Dixton Manor, 
Dixton, 
Gotherington. 

Had attended a 
meeting with the 
applicant, who had 
explained the 
proposals, but had 
not expressed an 
opinion. 

Would speak 
and vote. 

P W Ockelton General 
declaration. 

Had received 
correspondence in 
relation to various 
applications but had 
not expressed an 
opinion. 

Would speak 
and vote. 



58.3  There were no further declarations made on this occasion. 

PL.59 MINUTES  

59.1  The Minutes of the meeting held on 18 February 2020, copies of which had been 
circulated, were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.  

PL.60 DEVELOPMENT CONTROL - APPLICATIONS TO THE BOROUGH COUNCIL  

The objections to, support for and observations upon the various applications as 
referred to in Appendix 1 attached to these Minutes were presented to the 
Committee and duly taken into consideration by Members prior to decisions being 
made on those applications. 

 18/01251/FUL - Starveall Farm, Pamington Road, Pamington  

60.1  This was a hybrid planning application – a full planning application for the proposed 
erection of a new poultry site for up to 360,000 birds with solar panels, biomass 
boilers and associated buildings and development and an outline planning 
application for one agricultural worker’s dwelling with all matters reserved except for 
access.  The application had been deferred at the Planning Committee meeting on 
18 February 2020 in order to allow the appropriate consultation to take place to 
accord with the Environmental Impact Assessment regulations. 

60.2  The Planning Officer advised that the application related to land at Starveall Farm 
which was located approximately one mile south of Pamington.  There were four 
existing broiler rearing units on Starveall Farm which had planning permission for up 
to 200,000 birds.  The current application related to a parcel of land to the south of 
the existing units and comprised a full application for the erection of six broiler 
rearing units with capacity for 360,000 birds as well as biomass boiler buildings, 18 
feed bins and other ancillary structures; the application also included outline 
proposals for the erection of one agricultural worker’s dwelling.  The six poultry units 
would sit parallel to one other and each unit would measure 92 metres by 28 metres 
with a ridge height of 5.3 metres.  The supporting information with the application 
set out the need for a poultry enterprise and, although the proposal would not 
directly employ a large number of people, it would undoubtedly provide economic 
benefits to the area and the UK economy as a whole.  The National Planning Policy 
Framework was supportive of development which promoted a strong rural economy 
and encouraged policies which supported sustainable growth and expansion of all 
types of business and enterprise in rural areas, and which promoted the 
diversification of agricultural enterprises.  There would be harm arising from the 
development due to landscape impact but this was primarily restricted to nearby 
viewpoints from the public right of way to the south.  Although the site was visible 
from other viewpoints, including a public right of way on Oxenton Hill which was 
located within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty, the development would be 
viewed in the context of the existing poultry units to the north and the visual impact 
would be partially mitigated by landscaping and the colour of the proposed 
buildings.  There was potential for loss of amenity – both existing and future - as a 
result of on and off site operations primarily related to the emerging Garden Town.  
This was a matter which weighed against the proposal; however, it was considered 
that it could be mitigated to an acceptable impact through the Environmental 
Permitting Regime and the imposition of planning conditions.  In addition, the 
Garden Town proposals could only be afforded, at best, very limited weight in the 
determination of the application.  There would also be some impact on peace, 
tranquillity and amenity due to proximity but that could also be mitigated to an 
acceptable degree through the Environmental Permitting Regime.  It was 



considered there was a functional need for one additional agricultural worker’s 
dwelling, which related to a full-time worker in association with the poultry enterprise 
in the best interest of animal welfare and bio-security.  It was concluded that the 
proposed development was generally supported in principle by the National 
Planning Policy Framework and local plan policies and, whilst there would be some 
impacts on the area, Officers considered that the economic benefits of the proposal 
outweighed the harm in this case, as such, the Officer recommendation was to 
permit the application. 

60.3  The Chair invited the applicant to address the Committee.  The applicant indicated 
that he was pleased the application was being recommended for permission and 
hoped that Members would see it in the same light.  The Officer report was very 
thorough, matching the amount of work and the assessments that had been carried 
out in submitting the application.  He pointed out that there was no objection from 
the Environment Agency – which had approved an environmental permit to increase 
the farm size in August 2017 – and no objection or comments had been made by 
Environmental Health, Highways England, Highways Authority, Lead Local Flood 
Authority, Public Rights of Way Officer, County Archaeologist, Natural England, 
National Grid, Severn Trent Water or the Council’s Conservation Officer.   The site 
had direct access off the B4079 and was 430 metres from Claydon Farm, 570 
metres from Claydon farmhouse and 710 metres from Claydon cottages with 
Pamington and Oxenton both over 1,250 metres away.  The Council’s 
Environmental Health Officer had been consulted on the application and had no 
objection with regard to odour, furthermore, given the relative remoteness and the 
presence of the existing facility, any loss of amenity arising from the proposal would 
be negligible.  He explained that the site had no special environmental or ecological 
designations, was not identified as valued landscape in the development plan and 
was not within an area subject to any national or local landscape designation nor did 
it conflict with the National Planning Policy Framework.  There was no objection to 
the application on flood risk or drainage grounds and the proposal would accord 
with the Joint Core Strategy.  In terms of the proposed manager’s dwelling and 
Paragraph 79 of the National Planning Policy Framework, it was considered there 
was an essential need for a further dwelling at Starveall Farm.  In summary, a 
functional need for one additional dwelling had been established and, in terms of the 
poultry units, the proposed development was generally supported in principle by the 
National Planning Policy Framework and local plan policies.  He wished to 
emphasise that it was absolutely essential for the manager’s dwelling to be sited on 
the farm for biosecurity and welfare reasons and pointed out that Homes England 
had been consulted and raised no objection to the application. 

60.4  The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to permit the application 
and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the 
application be permitted in accordance with the Officer recommendation and, upon 
being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 20/00042/FUL - Dixton Manor, Dixton, Gotherington  

60.5  This application was for the proposed demolition of an existing stable block and 
replacement with a new stable block and associated outbuildings and felling of six 
trees following previous consents 17/00048/FUL and 17/00049/LBC; resubmission 
of applications 19/00500/FUL and 19/00501/LBC.  The Planning Committee had 
visited the application site on Monday 16 March 2020. 

 

 



60.6  The Planning Officer advised that this was one of two applications in respect of 
Dixton Manor and sought permission to demolish a curtilage listed building and 
replace it with a modern range.  The main matter to be addressed was the impact 
on the historic environment which, in this instance, comprised two key designated 
heritage assets – the curtilage stable block which was proposed to be demolished 
and the Manor itself.  The loss of the curtilage listed stable block would result in 
substantial harm to that asset, and less than substantial harm to the setting of the 
Manor, as such, its loss required clear and convincing justification.  The only 
perceived justification put forward related to the economic benefit to the applicant 
who suggested it would be more cost effective for them to demolish the stable 
rather than refurbish it; this had been assessed and was considered to be an 
inadequate justification for the harm.  The Council’s Conservation Officer and 
Historic England maintained strong objections to the scheme and it was therefore 
recommended for refusal. 

60.7  The Chair invited the applicant to address the Committee.  The applicant explained 
that he had purchased the Manor five years ago when it had been in a very poor 
state of repair having already had extensive and inappropriate alterations carried 
out.  He had been keen to restore the Manor to its former glory in keeping with its 
history and completion of the courtyard was the next piece of the jigsaw.  The 
application sought to remove the existing stable block, which had been altered to a 
point where very little heritage remained and was structurally unsound, as 
evidenced by the structural survey, so, despite his best intentions, could not be 
repaired and retained.  The application was also accompanied by a detailed 
heritage assessment which fully supported the proposal.  The applicant explained 
that he genuinely loved the house and had put a huge amount of work into its 
restoration.  He had explored other options but the proposal put forward was the 
correct solution under the circumstances and he hoped the Committee would take 
this into consideration in making its decision. 

60.8  The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to refuse the application 
and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the 
application be permitted on the basis that the primary point of the listing was in 
respect of the Manor itself and the proposal was part of bringing it back to its former 
grandeur rather than detracting from it and was justified in that context.  The 
proposer of the motion felt that it had been clear from the Planning Committee Site 
Visit that the existing structure was unsound and there had been a lot of movement 
in the existing gable ends with changes made over the years not in keeping with its 
heritage.  Having read the Officer report and listened to the applicant, he fully 
supported the proposal and the attempt to reinstate the building.  The seconder of 
the motion agreed that the vibrant courtyard no longer existed and the applicant’s 
proposal would restore the status that it once had so that people driving along the 
road from Gretton to Gotherington would be able to look across and see a 
magnificent building that had been properly and caringly designed.  In his view, 
bringing the property back to its former glory was the most important consideration.  
The Council’s Conservation Officer disagreed with these sentiments, as had Historic 
England; the existing stable block was a historic building which was remnant of the 
original courtyard and still retained a significant amount of historic fabric such as the 
Cotswold stone roof, stone gables and brick walls.  His understanding was not that 
the structural engineer had stated that it was unstable, rather that it was potentially 
unstable if converted due to the soil against the rear wall which was not designed to 
take that weight.  He advised Members that they should consider the importance of 
the building in the wider context of the Grade II* listed building and remember that, 
once destroyed, the historical remnant would disappear forever so they should must 
assess the relative value of that against the proposal.  The applicant’s justification 
for demolition was to provide larger stable blocks and boxes for horses which was 
fair but could be accommodated in the new building that had already been permitted 
without demolition of the existing building.   



60.9 A Member queried whether it was possible to condition a permission to ensure the 
gable end was rebuilt as it was currently so that it would look exactly the same.  In 
response, the Council’s Conservation Officer explained that once demolished the 
context would be lost and using salvaged materials would not preserve the historical 
fabric.  The building had been constructed in a pre-mechanical age by local 
craftsmen and that could not be recreated; whilst it could be rebuilt, it would not be 
the same building.  The proposer of the motion accepted what the Conservation 
Officer was saying; however, the courtyard was a small part of a larger quadrangle 
which was almost all gone already and, in the longer term, he felt that replacing the 
building would be a positive rather than a negative.  In response to a Member query, 
the Planning Officer confirmed there was already planning permission in place 
which would retain the existing outbuilding whilst allowing the construction of the 
courtyard.  On that basis, the Member indicated that she could not support the 
proposal to permit the application and was of the view that the building should 
remain and be incorporated as part of the new courtyard in accordance with the 
extant planning permission.  This opinion was shared by another Member who felt 
that heritage was rapidly disappearing and should be preserved at every 
opportunity.  Another Member expressed the view that the purpose of listed 
buildings was to preserve something which had a future as opposed to something 
which would collapse if left alone, as in this instance.  He felt that a rebuild which 
was sympathetic to the context of the original building contributed positively to the 
landscape and was functional would be far preferable to allowing the building to 
continue to deteriorate and he was supportive of the proposal.  The Technical 
Planning Manager understood the debate but stressed that it was very important to 
understand the decision-making context and local planning authority’s statutory duty 
under the Listed Buildings Act and the considerable weight to be given to preserving 
and enhancing historic buildings.  There must be significant public benefits to 
outweigh any harm to the listed buildings and the Council’s expert and Historic 
England both objected to the application on that very basis.  The benefits of the 
application were very limited and the proposal was largely based on the applicant’s 
personal preferences; whilst he could understand the reasons for that, a judgement 
must be made as to whether the benefits of the proposal constituted the public 
benefit that was needed to outweigh the harm that would be caused to the listed 
asset.  

60.10 A Member reiterated her view that all listed buildings needed maintenance but that 
should be for the benefit of future generations and she strongly objected to the 
demolition of the building.  Another Member indicated that she had been on the 
Planning Committee Site Visit and did not consider it an attractive building, certainly 
not of the standard of Tewkesbury Abbey or other similar historic buildings.   

60.11 The Chair sought clarification as to the conditions that should be included if 
Members were minded to permit the application, particularly in terms of the gable 
end being rebuilt to appear as similar to the existing as possible.  A Member noted 
that the new building would be wider than the existing and, on that basis, 
questioned how the gable end could be constructed to look the same.  The Chair 
indicated that it would be impossible for it to be identical but could be constructed in 
a way to look the same so the historical context was not completely lost.  The 
Technical Planning Manager drew attention to the elevations on the plan at Page 
No. 76 of the Officer report which appeared to show that it would be very different in 
terms of proportions.  He recommended the inclusion of conditions in relation to; 
recording of the historic asset; materials; window and door design and materials; 
and boards and fascias.  A Member hoped that the top of the gable could be 
retained so that the only difference would be a slight change in angle; however, the 
Chair pointed out that the pitch of the roof was different with the original roof being 

 

 



  far more gothic in aspect than that proposed so he was unsure if this could be 
addressed.  Another Member indicated that the plan appeared to show a very large 
chimney and clarification was provided that the chimney was within another element 
of the proposal and not within the stable block. 

60.12  Upon being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED subject to conditions in 
relation to recording of the historic asset; materials; window and 
door design and materials; and boards and fascias. 

 20/00043/LBC - Dixton Manor, Dixton, Gotherington  

60.13  This was a listed building consent application for the proposed demolition of an 
existing stable block and replacement with a new stable block and associated 
outbuildings and felling of six trees following previous consents 17/00048/FUL and 
17/00049/LBC; resubmission of applications 19/00500/FUL and 19/00501/LBC.  
The Planning Committee had visited the application site on Monday 16 March 2020. 

60.14  The Chair indicated that there were no public speakers for this item.  The Officer 
recommendation was to refuse consent and he invited a motion from the floor.  It 
was proposed and seconded that consent be granted in accordance with the 
decision on the previous application and, upon being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be GRANTED CONSENT in accordance 
with the decision in relation to the previous application ref: 
20/00042/FUL. 

 19/00722/FUL - Land at Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton  

60.15  This application was for a new livestock/general purpose store building and 
formation of a new access track and yard.   

60.16  The Planning Officer advised that the proposal would be served by a new access 
and track from the B4632 and, in combination with Agenda Items 5e and 5f, would 
form a new farmstead on a presently undeveloped field parcel.  Whilst agricultural 
enterprises were broadly supported by the National Planning Policy Framework and 
local plan policy, the proposal would have landscape and heritage implications 
given its location within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and its proximity to 
a number of listed buildings. The agricultural need for the building had been 
demonstrated and the scale and design of the building was considered appropriate 
for the proposed use.  Although there would be some landscape harm by virtue of 
the development being within the open countryside, it was considered that the 
limited harm could be mitigated by conditions relating to landscaping, materials and 
external lighting.  The setting to Wormington Grange - a Grade II* listed building - 
would be preserved subject to compliance with the conditions set out in the Officer 
report.  The Additional Representations Sheet, attached at Appendix 1, set out 
further information with regards to landscaping, external lighting, pollution control 
and the apron to the development which had all helped to address concerns, and 
the Officer recommendation was to grant permission, subject to conditions set out in 
the Officer report as amended by the late material set out on the Additional 
Representations Sheet. 

60.17  The Vice-Chair in the chair invited the applicant to address the Committee.  The 
applicant indicated that he intended to speak to this application and the subsequent 
applications at Agenda Items 5e and 5f.  He explained that he had built up his 
livestock business - which included 1,200 breeding ewes, 2,400 lambs, 30 breeding 
rams and a number of cows and calves – over the last 25 years.  As any farmers 
would appreciate, machinery and buildings were essential for the continued 
successful running of a business that was reliant on good animal welfare; buildings 



allowed secure locations to undertake activities such as lambing and calving and for 
storage of hay/straw and equipment/machinery.  He had previously rented large 
barns to undertake such activities; however, in 2018, his lease had not been 
renewed leaving him without secure premises.  This had been a very anxious time 
with a real threat of losing the business.  The land at Berry Wormington had become 
available which had opened up the opportunity for him to continue farming.  
Although he rented land in various parts of the borough, this was the only land he 
owned and its purchase had represented a huge gamble; whilst the proposal was 
also a big investment, the opportunity to lessen the risk and increase the farm 
offering was invaluable.  From his experience with a previous application, he had 
come to appreciate the landscape sensitivities of the site and had worked hard with 
Officers and external organisations over the past years to create a high quality 
scheme with minimal impact on the surrounding area.  The applicant went on to 
explain that the site was within the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty and the 
listed buildings Wormington Grange and Berry Wormington were both within the 
vicinity.  Through dialogue with the Council’s Landscape and Conservation Officers, 
several amendments had been made to the proposal, including differently coloured 
external materials and additional planting of trees and hedges, which had been well-
received.  The Cotswold Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Conservation Board 
had noted the efforts to adjust the scheme in line with its advice and, although there 
was some concern about darker skies, this had been discussed with the Planning 
Officer and three conditions had been agreed which would ensure that any lighting 
used would not significantly impact on the darkness of the Area of Outstanding 
Natural Beauty.  The Environment Agency had not objected to the application and, 
further to its comments, the applicant had submitted a statement that set out how 
the scheme accorded with relevant Control of Pollution (Silage, Slurry and 
Agricultural Fuel Oil) Regulations 1991. The Committee was being asked to 
consider applications for three new barns which had been demonstrated to be 
necessary and policy compliant.  In summary, he explained that the development 
was for the purposes of the continued functioning of a successful family agricultural 
business and, working with Officers and external organisations, amendments had 
been made and conditions agreed in order to create a high quality scheme with 
minimal impact on the landscape.  He urged Members to support the Officer 
recommendations in relation to the three applications and permit his proposals. 

60.18  The Vice-Chair in the chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to permit 
the application and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and 
seconded that the application be permitted in accordance with the Officer 
recommendation.  A Member indicated that she was very happy to have the 
opportunity to support an application for a rural business within her Ward.  In 
response to a query in relation to the location of the site in Flood Zone 3, and the 
potential for leeching into existing watercourses, the Planning Officer drew attention 
to the Additional Representations Sheet which referenced the waste/manure 
management plan which explained the processes that would be carried out in the 
barns and that waste generation from the enterprise would be removed from the site 
and disposed of elsewhere.  Upon being taken to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 

 

 

 

 



 19/00723/FUL - Land at Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton  

60.19  This application was for a new livestock housing/calf rearing building and formation 
of a new access track and yard.   

60.20  The Planning Officer explained that the Officer recommendation was permit rather 
than refuse as stated at Page No. 96 of the Officer report.  The application was for 
an agricultural building for the keeping of livestock/calf rearing and associated 
access drive and the size and design of the building was considered appropriate for 
the proposed use and, subject to compliance with conditions, would not adversely 
impact the landscape or heritage assets.  Notwithstanding this, there were concerns 
that the development may give rise to future demand for a caravan or dwelling at 
the site to provide supervision of livestock.  The applicant’s attention has been 
drawn to the observations from the Cotswold Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty 
Board, the Council’s Landscape Adviser and Conservation Officer in that any further 
development at the site was likely to have adverse landscape and heritage impacts; 
however, the development as proposed was considered acceptable and the Officer 
recommendation was to grant planning permission, subject to conditions set out in 
the Officer report as amended by the late material set out in the Additional 
Representations Sheet, attached at Appendix 1. 

60.21  The Vice-Chair in the chair indicated that there were no public speakers for this item 
as the applicant had made a statement under the previous Agenda Item which 
related to Agenda Items 5d, 5e and 5f.  The Officer recommendation was to permit 
the application and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and 
seconded that the application be permitted in accordance with the Officer 
recommendation and, upon being taken to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 19/00724/FUL - Land at Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton  

60.22  This application was for a new agricultural workshop/storage building and formation 
of a new access track and yard. 

60.23  The Planning Officer advised that, since the publication of the Committee papers, 
the design of the building has been revised to omit 10 roof lights which would 
reduce light spill from the building and minimise the impact upon the dark skies of 
the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.  He confirmed that the building was 
considered to be appropriate for the proposed use and would have an acceptable 
impact on landscape and heritage assets, subject to compliance with conditions.  As 
such, the Officer recommendation was to grant planning permission, subject to 
conditions set out in the Officer report as amended by the late material set out in the 
Additional Representations Sheet, attached at Appendix 1. 

60.24  The Vice-Chair in the chair indicated that there were no public speakers for this item 
as the applicant had made a statement under the previous Agenda Item which 
related to Agenda Items 5d, 5e and 5f.  The Officer recommendation was to permit 
the application and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and 
seconded that the application be permitted in accordance with the Officer 
recommendation and, upon being taken to the vote, it was  

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 

 



 19/00781/OUT - Land on the South Side of Dibden Lane, Alderton  

60.25  It was noted that this outline application for the erection of up to 41 new residential 
dwellings, including 20 affordable houses, associated access and landscaping had 
been withdrawn. 

 19/00772/FUL - Land Parcel 0088, Willow Bank Road, Alderton  

60.26  This application was for residential development up to 28 units, including means of 
access and landscaping. 

60.27  The Planning Officer advised that the site was located outside, but adjacent to, the 
settlement boundary of Alderton as shown in the Neighbourhood Development 
Plan and was within a Special Landscape Area with the Area of Outstanding 
Natural Beauty located to the north of Beckford Road.  The site was predominantly 
within Flood Zone 1, although the southern areas of the site close to the 
watercourse were within Flood Zones 2 and 3.  The application was made in full for 
the erection of 28 dwellings, 11 of which would be affordable, and the proposal 
was for a mixture of one, two, three and four bedroom properties including 
detached, semi-detached and terraced properties.  Access would be provided 
directly off Willow Bank Road.  As set out in the Officer report, the proposal was 
contrary to the development plan; however, as the Council could not currently 
demonstrate a five year supply of deliverable housing, the tilted balance was 
engaged and there was a presumption in favour of granting permission unless any 
adverse impacts would significantly and demonstrably outweigh the benefits.  
Officers were of the view that, on balance, the adverse impacts would significantly 
and demonstrably outweigh the benefits in this case and the application was 
recommended for refusal for a number of reasons, primarily as the site was 
contrary to the development plan in respect of its location but also as the proposal 
would risk the erosion of social cohesion due to the cumulative increase in 
dwellings within Alderton in a relatively short period of time; it would have a harmful 
impact on the landscape within the Special Landscape Area; it would not provide 
an appropriate mix of dwelling sizes that reflected the local housing evidence base; 
it would fail to ensure that future residents could access sustainable means of 
transport; and the access was unsafe.  There were also a number of technical 
reasons for refusal due to lack of a signed Section 106 Agreement which was 
needed to secure the required affordable housing, education facilities, off-site play 
facilities, recycling facilities and library facilities.  In terms of ecology, as set out in 
the Additional Representations Sheet attached at Appendix 1, the proposal was 
now considered to be acceptable from an ecology perspective and therefore that 
recommended refusal reason had been removed. 

60.28  The Chair invited the representative from Alderton Parish Council to address the 
Committee.  The Parish Council representative explained that the Parish Council’s 
reasons for objecting to the proposed development were well summarised in the 
report from the Planning Officer and the problems with the scheme were 
numerous.  He pointed out that this matter was being taken seriously by the village 
with over 100 letters of objection received.  The Parish had a Neighbourhood 
Development Plan in place and this application was an important test of that Plan 
which did not provide for this development; furthermore, the site was outside of the 
settlement boundary and it was not included within the emerging Tewkesbury 
Borough Plan which had reached an advanced stage.  Alderton had already seen 
a 26% rise in new homes over the past few years which was a huge increase for a 
small rural village; there also continued to be small infill developments in addition 
to this so the Parish Council believed that Alderton had already done its bit for new 
housing stock.  The Parish was surrounded by fields owned by developers, or 
where developers had speculative interests, and this was part of a process where 



a historic village on the fringe of the Cotswolds would become nothing more than a 
series of housing estates surrounding a small older centre.  One of the main 
reasons for the first development from the applicant being allowed on appeal was 
because it was for 24 – to become 25 – houses and the obvious way to defeat 
opposition was to simply provide for staged increases, as such, this development 
should be looked upon as 53 houses in two stages; he pointed out that the Parish 
Council could not remember any comments from the developer about a second 
stage at the time of the first development.  The Parish Council representative went 
on to explain that the village had tried hard to engage the 200-250 new residents in 
community life but this had been very limited - at times non-existent - and having a 
further 75 people living on the fringe of the village down a long cul-de-sac, and 
driving out of the village every day, would do nothing for social cohesion.  He also 
pointed out that both the Landscape Adviser and Urban Design Officer objected to 
the proposal from a landscape perspective.  His final comment was that the Parish 
Council consultation response contained a number of quotes from appeal 
inspectors, including those who had approved developments in the village, about 
the potential harm from any further significant development in the village. 

60.29  The Chair invited a local resident speaking against the proposal to address the 
Committee.  The local resident explained that Alderton took pride in being a 
welcoming village with a vibrant community spirit; however, the strongly held view 
of residents was that yet another new build estate would have a detrimental impact 
on that village.  There were over 100 objections to the planning application on the 
Council’s website with one of the main concerns being that Alderton had already 
had its fair share of new houses.  She pointed out that it had taken hundreds of 
hours and a huge amount of effort from many residents to prepare the Alderton 
Neighbourhood Development Plan which had finally been adopted in 2018 and 
clearly laid out what the future of the village should be.  This development site was 
within the Special Landscape Area and would further close the historic gap 
between the village and the B4077.  Residents had moved to Alderton because of 
the beautiful surrounding fields and the views towards the Area of Outstanding 
Natural Beauty and the Cotswold hills; if further expansion outside the village 
boundary was allowed, those open views would be lost forever.  She raised 
concern that the applicant had already removed much of the hedgerow along the 
approach to the village from the main road as part of the previous development 
and any further loss of the remaining hedgerow from Arch Bridge would further 
urbanise the village.  As an owner of a bed and breakfast business, guests 
commented upon the negative impact on the landscape and the disappointment of 
coming to a rural village only to see exactly the same new build houses they had 
left at home; this was echoed by residents that lived in nearby villages and those 
who drove along the B4077.  She was pleased that County Highways supported 
her views on the safety and sustainability of the proposed development; given 
climate change, it made no sense to build houses in areas where cars were 
essential and she indicated that the bus service in the village was dismal and could 
not be used for commutes to and from work.  In addition, there were insufficient 
local facilities so residents were reliant on cars to access medical services, 
employment, leisure and retail – cycling or walking to places outside of the village 
was far too dangerous.  She explained that she overlooked the proposed site and 
she had witnessed flood water on, or very close to, some of the lower part of the 
site on at least three occasions this winter.  In addition, the recent increase in 
housing had not helped the falling pupil numbers at the school, or increased footfall 
in the village shop, so she could see no reason why the additional properties would 
benefit the village in any way and she asked that Members refuse the application. 

60.30  The Chair indicated that the applicant’s representative had been due to speak in 
favour of the proposal; however, due to the exceptional circumstances associated 
with the coronavirus and the government advice in relation to that, the 
representative was not able to attend in person and it had been agreed that, on 



this occasion, the statement would be read out by the Planning Officer.  The 
statement set out that the applicant was grateful for the hard work of Officers to 
progress the application, although clearly they did not agree with the conclusions.  
The applicant believed that the development could contribute much needed 
housing to Tewkesbury Borough’s housing land supply shortfall in a highly 
sustainable location, including 11 affordable homes and a mix of market houses, of 
which four were two bedroom bungalows.  The proposed development would 
contribute pupil places to the local primary school, which was undersubscribed, 
and over £100,000 directly to the Parish Council via the Community Infrastructure 
Levy.  Section 106 contributions would also provide around £200,000 of financial 
contributions toward pre-school and secondary education.  Figures from the Home 
Builders Federation stated that a development of this size would support around 87 
local jobs within the construction industry and supply chain.  The proposal would 
provide an improved outward facing edge to the village with high quality homes in 
a palette of materials in keeping with the local vernacular and 162 new trees would 
be planted to reduce localised flood risk and create a pleasant green environment 
with open spaces and equipment for natural play.  Alderton was considered to be a 
sustainable location for development within the Joint Core Strategy and, given the 
substantial need for housing – both within the borough and nationally – the 
applicant believed that the proposal was well-designed, national planning policy 
compliant and able to deliver the housing required immediately.  The applicant had 
resolved all highways and flooding comments with statutory consultees having no 
objection to the proposal and, should planning permission be granted, it would be 
in a position to commence development within the next twelve months with 
housing completions in a timely manner thereafter.  With that in mind, the applicant 
requested that the Committee permit the application. 

60.31  The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to refuse the application 
and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the 
application be refused in accordance with the Officer recommendation.  The 
proposer of the motion raised particular concern about flooding, as outlined by the 
Parish Council.  He pointed out that Alderton had been subject to speculative 
development for some time but the facilities within the village, such as the village 
shop, were neither well-used nor viable with poor public transport creating reliance 
on the car.  The seconder of the motion indicated that Alderton Parish Council and 
the Neighbourhood Development Plan group had carried out consultation and 
collected evidence to demonstrate the impact of this development, and other 
developments, on social cohesion.  Page No. 172, Paragraph 7.7 of the Officer 
report set out that the Alderton Neighbourhood Development Plan was adopted as 
part of the development plan in 2018 but did not contain policies and allocations to 
meet its identified housing requirement; whilst there were specific reasons for this, 
it meant that Paragraph 14 of the National Planning Policy Framework was not 
engaged.  The Member felt this needed to be looked at as there were a lot of 
Neighbourhood Development Plans which allocated existing developments or did 
not allocate sites at all so this could have a significant impact.  Another Member 
agreed this needed to be considered as a matter of urgency; however, he could 
not support the proposal as he could see nothing in the report to convince him that 
the authority would be able to defend an appeal should the application be refused.  
He disagreed with the housing land supply figures which he believed were 
considerably lower and, although he could not dispute the hard work of the Parish 
Council, he could not support a refusal when this would potentially be at the 
expense of the Council and would result in the local community losing control over 
the development.  In response to these comments, another Member recognised 
that the housing land supply figure was constantly changing and, though the 
developer was seeking to take advantage of the fact that the Council could not 
demonstrate a five year housing land supply and preferred to provide development 
outside of the strategic plan areas that had been allocated for that purpose, he was 
of the view that this particular battle was one worth fighting.  He did not agree with 



the comments made by the applicant in their statement and made particular 
reference to the fact that any jobs generated via construction of the development 
would not benefit local people.  As such, he would be supporting the proposal to 
refuse the application.  The proposer of the motion pointed out two appeal 
decisions for housing developments in Alderton where the Inspector had been in 
agreement with the Council so it was possible to take on developers and win in the 
right circumstances.  

60.32  Upon being taken to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be REFUSED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 19/01205/FUL - 53 Wynyards Close, Tewkesbury  

60.33  This application was for the erection of a two storey rear extension. 

60.34  The Planning Officer explained that the proposal sought the erection of a two storey 
rear extension which would protrude into the garden by 1.6 metres.  Whilst there 
was some perceived harm to neighbouring amenity by way of a reduction in 
morning light to a ground floor window, as highlighted by the Town Council and 
adjoining neighbour, this was not considered to be sufficient to warrant a refusal, as 
such, the application was recommended for permission. 

60.35  The Chair indicated that a local resident had been due to speak in objection to the 
application; however, due to the exceptional circumstances associated with the 
coronavirus and the government advice in relation to that, the representative was 
not able to attend in person and it had been agreed that, on this occasion, the 
statement would be read out by the Planning Officer.  The statement set out that the 
local resident lived in a neighbouring property and felt that the proposed extension 
would have a detrimental impact on their quality of life.  The Planning Officer had 
decided that the loss of early morning light and the overshadowing to their property 
from the proposed extension was not a concern as the late afternoon and evening 
light would compensate; however, along with the Town Council, he would argue that 
the house would be further deprived of natural light during all times of the day.  The 
house was north facing and already suffered from low light within the kitchen/dining 
area during long winter months so any further overshadowing would have a huge 
impact.  As No. 53 Wynyards Close was the end house in a terraced row it had the 
option to extend to the side of the property where there was plenty of space; this 
would not overlook or encroach on any other property and meant that No. 53 could 
still be in extended in a way that would not impact on their quality of light and life 
with only some slight changes to the plans.  Finally, he felt the proposed extension 
would enclose their already small garden which was 5.5. metres wide – the rear 
window of their house already faced an apex garage 5.2 metres away – so they 
could not afford to lose any more valuable natural light from an already dark garden.  
Before a final decision was made, he would appreciate a Planning Committee Site 
Visit to their property and garden. 

60.36  The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to permit the application 
and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the 
application be deferred for a Planning Committee Site visit to assess the impact of 
the proposal upon neighbouring residential amenity.  The proposer of the motion felt 
that this was only fair in view of the statement that had been read out on behalf of 
the local resident.  The Chair felt it should be borne in mind that it was unclear when 
the Planning Committee would next meet in view of the uncertainty around the 
national coronavirus pandemic so it could potentially be quite some time before a 
site visit could be undertaken and he questioned whether a deferral would be 
reasonable.  The Legal Adviser clarified that, despite the unusual circumstances, 
the question for Members remained whether they were in a position to determine 



the application today or whether they needed a site visit before a decision could be 
made.  The seconder of the motion expressed the view that the impact of the 
proposal upon the neighbouring property could last a lifetime so the fact there may 
be a delay in undertaking a site visit was not a reason not to have one.  A Member 
indicated that, based on his calculations, the extension would only protrude 1.6 
metres from the property so this would be quite a small extension which he did not 
feel would have a considerable impact in terms of loss of light given the angles of 
the sun.  In his view, regardless of the length of a deferral, he could not see what 
would be gained from a site visit.  The Planning Officer confirmed that a light 
assessment had been undertaken which had demonstrated that, whilst there would 
be an impact, it would not be significant enough to warrant a refusal; the garden 
was north facing meaning that the light would be reduced in the morning but not in 
the afternoon. 

60.37 Upon being put to the vote, the proposal for a deferral for a Committee Site Visit 
was lost. It was subsequently proposed and seconded that the application be 
permitted in accordance with the Officer recommendation and, upon being taken to 
the vote, it was 

RESOLVED  That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 19/01194/FUL - Land East of Old Gloucester Road, Staverton  

60.38  This application was for change of use of land to provide nine travelling 
showperson’s plots and associated works including hardstanding. 

60.39  The Planning Officer explained that this application was identical to an earlier 
application which was currently the subject of a non-determination appeal 
scheduled to be held on 16 April 2020 with the Statement of Case due on 24 March 
2020.  At the Planning Committee meeting in January 2020, Members had resolved 
that they would have refused the application had they gone on to determine it; whilst 
they had been happy that very special circumstances existed to outweigh harm to 
the Green Belt, concerns had been raised in respect of the proposed site access 
and the ability to achieve suitable visibility splays.  Essentially, it was unclear 
whether the visibility splay to the north east could be provided on land entirely within 
the control of the Highway Authority.  In response to this, further information had 
been provided by the applicant which sought to provide some clarity on ownership 
of the land in question.  The Highways Officer had reviewed the additional 
information and was satisfied that the visibility splays could be provided over land 
within the control of the Highway Authority or the applicant; on that basis, a planning 
condition could be imposed to secure the visibility splays.  The additional 
information had been subject to further consultation, including writing directly to the 
adjacent landowner, and no further matters had arisen from that.  Given that the 
very special circumstances case remained the same and the outstanding highway 
matters had been addressed, the Officer recommendation was to permit the 
application. 

60.40  The Chair invited the applicant to address the Committee.  The applicant indicated 
that he wished to thank Officers for their hard work in bringing the application to the 
Committee so quickly.  

60.41 The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to permit the application 
and he sought a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the 
application be permitted in accordance with the Officer recommendation.  The 
proposer of the motion indicated that he was happy to support the proposal on the 
basis of the very special circumstances that had been put forward which he felt 
would outweigh any harm to the Green Belt.  With regard to the site access 
arrangements, a Member pointed out that Heavy Goods Vehicles (HGVs) entered 



and exited the site on a daily basis but there were no plans showing them turning 
right and she sought clarification that vehicles could turn both ways.  In response 
the County Highways representative confirmed that the access was acceptable both 
in terms of the speed and visibility.  A lot of work had been carried out with the 
applicant who had been very agreeable to County Highways’ position in terms of 
securing appropriate conditions.  It was not uncommon for HGVs to want to use A or 
B roads so the design must be necessary for them to enter and exit the site; that 
would be possible, albeit at a slower pace than a car, and he provided assurance 
that visibility splays were designed for the exceptional as opposed to the regular so 
County Highways was fully satisfied that all vehicles could safely turn out of the site 
and onto the highway.  Another Member indicated that the site was within his Ward 
and it was interesting that it was recommended for permission given its location 
within the Green Belt.  The Member felt the very special circumstances case was 
similar to that put forward for other applications within his Ward which had been 
refused. 

60.42 Upon being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 19/00758/OUT - Land at Homelands Farm, Gotherington Lane, Bishop's Cleeve  

60.43  This was a hybrid application – a full planning application for 65 residential units (to 
include affordable housing, public open space, associated highways and drainage 
infrastructure) and an outline planning application, with all matters reserved except 
access, for up to 200sqm (GIA) small scale employment use (B1 class) and 
associated demolition, parking and open space.  The application was deferred at 
the Planning Committee meeting on 18 February 2020 to allow Officers to address 
the issues raised in respect of education matters. 

60.44  The Planning Officer advised that, following the deferral of the application at 
Planning Committee in February, Officers had held discussions with Gloucestershire 
County Council and had reviewed the additional information submitted by the 
applicant’s agent in respect of the outstanding education matter.  In considering this 
information, the County Council had now withdrawn its objection to the proposal, 
subject to financial contributions being secured for education – pre-school, primary 
and secondary – via a Section 106 Agreement.  As set out in the original report, the 
County Council’s objection on the grounds of there being insufficient primary school 
spaces to meet the needs of the development formed the main reason for refusal.  
As that objection had now been withdrawn, the Officer recommendation had been 
amended to a delegated permit, subject to the drafting of planning conditions in line 
with consultee recommendations and as set out on the Additional Representations 
Sheet, attached at Appendix 1, and the resolution and completion of necessary 
planning obligations.  The applicant had previously confirmed they would be happy 
to enter into the required Section 106 Agreement for education, although Officers 
were still in the process of reviewing whether the County’s request met the relevant 
tests and would be justified in the context of the Community Infrastructure Levy 
regulations. 

60.45  The Chair invited the applicant’s agent to address the Committee.  The applicant’s 
agent explained that the proposal was for a mixed use development of housing and 
employment with the latter in outline to give maximum flexibility to respond to 
occupiers’ needs.  He pointed out that the proposal had been developed over the 
last two and half years to establish what the need in the area might be.  At the last 
Committee meeting, they had provided a Counsel opinion on the way the issue of 
education had been dealt with and that information was set out in the Additional 
Representations Sheet with Paragraph 35 outlining the benefits and possible 
adverse effects of the scheme and how they weighed in the planning balance.  As 



Gloucestershire County Council had withdrawn its objection, there were now no 
technical objections to the proposed development and the applicant had been 
working with Officers to consider draft conditions and an appropriate Section 106 
Agreement. 

60.46   The Chair indicated that the Officer recommendation was to delegate authority to 
the Technical Planning Manger to permit the application, subject to the drafting of 
planning conditions in line with consultee recommendations and as set out on the 
Additional Representations Sheet, and the resolution and completion of necessary 
planning obligations, and he invited a motion from the floor.  It was proposed and 
seconded that authority be delegated to the Technical Planning Manager to permit 
the application in accordance with the officer recommendation.  The seconder of the 
motion expressed her disappointment that the County Council had withdrawn its 
objection but, unfortunately, she could see no planning grounds to refuse the 
application.  A Member raised concern that a future application could come forward 
for additional housing in the area currently proposed for business use and he 
questioned whether anything could be done to ensure it was retained for that 
purpose.  The Technical Planning Manager clarified there were no guarantees and 
Members must make a decision on the application before them; should another 
application be submitted in future that must also be determined on its planning 
merits.  The proposer of the motion pointed out that the business use element of the 
proposal was on a piece of land that had been allocated as employment land in the 
emerging Tewkesbury Borough Plan but it only took up half of that allocation and he 
asked if there was a reason for that.  In addition, he felt that Members would benefit 
from an explanation as to the education matters which had resulted in the deferral at 
the previous Planning Committee meeting as that had not been discussed at the 
time.  Education in Bishop’s Cleeve - particularly primary education - was a critical 
issue and the site now proposed for housing had at one stage been put forward as a 
potential site for an education facility which the County Council had decided was not 
needed, as such, he would like to understand specifically what the County Council 
objection had been to this particular proposal.  In response to the first question 
regarding the land earmarked for employment use in the Tewkesbury Borough Plan, 
the Technical Planning Manager indicated that he did not know why the whole area 
had not come forward for business use; however, there were existing buildings to 
the east of the application site which were still in use so it may well be intended to 
continue using those buildings at this stage.  In terms of the County Council’s 
position at the last Committee, there was simply not enough capacity – current or 
planned – to be able to take any pupils arising from additional housing; the County 
Council had also submitted an objection to the Tewkesbury Borough Plan on that 
basis.  What had come to light since that time, as correctly submitted on behalf of 
the applicant, was that, in any event, the County Council had a statutory duty and 
objecting to an application because it could not meet that need would be very 
difficult.  His understanding was that the County Council had reflected on that and 
withdrawn the application on the basis that there was a plan for a new school in 
Bishop’s Cleeve and discussions were ongoing with regard to its location; whilst 
Members may not agree that the planned site was the correct one, that was not a 
matter for the Committee.  It would be very difficult for a local education authority to 
say to an Inspector at appeal that it had a site for a new school that would only meet 
the needs of existing development which could potentially be overcome for 
example,  by the applicant offering to pay for additional places to make it a three-
form entry school as opposed to a two-form entry school.  It was noted that the 
County Council had stated that Officers would be happy to meet local Members 
outside of the planning process to discuss its plans for moving forward in more 
detail.  The proposer of the motion thanked the Technical Planning Manager for the 
explanation which helped greatly with his understanding of the complicated issue. 

 



 

60.47 A Member raised concern that the site had originally been allocated for 30 homes 
but this application was for 65 and he could not support a proposal for that number 
of houses.  Another Member pointed out that Bishop’s Cleeve was now larger than 
Tewkesbury but had no real infrastructure and he felt that Members needed to stand 
up to developers.  He indicated that he would be requesting a recorded vote on this 
application at the appropriate point. During the debate which ensued, a Member 
advised that she would not be supporting the application on the basis of the lack of 
an education facility and residents’ strong feelings about the proposed new school 
site.  A Member reminded the Committee that, when the application had been 
considered at the meeting in February, she had specifically asked for a firm offer 
from the County Council regarding the school and she did not feel that it had gone 
far enough in giving any guarantees; in her view the situation had not changed since 
the deferral, as such, she could not support the proposal.  The seconder of the 
motion for a delegated permit recognised that several Members were unwilling to 
support the proposal and, if they could provide an appropriate planning reason for 
refusal, she would be happy to reconsider her position.  The proposer of the motion 
agreed with the seconder and wished to respond to some of the comments that had 
been made during the debate.  As far as education was concerned, he wanted to 
understand the County Council’s position in terms of the wider context, not in terms 
of this particular application – the need for Gloucestershire County Council to find a 
suitable site to provide a significant educational facility for Bishop’s Cleeve was a 
different question and that issue was not relevant to this application.  In terms of the 
point about the likelihood of winning an appeal should the application be refused, he 
reiterated his earlier comment in relation to the importance of choosing the right 
battles; this site was allocated for residential development within the Tewkesbury 
Borough Plan so the Council had already determined that it was suitable for 
housing, whether that be 30 or 65 houses.  He stressed that he was not proposing a 
delegated permit because he wanted to see yet more housing in Bishop’s Cleeve 
but the reality was that the authority had accepted it as a housing site and refusing 
the application would be a futile gesture.  In putting forward some justification for a 
refusal, a Member suggested that, whilst the benefits arising from the proposal were 
substantial, the identified harms, particularly the absence of capacity to meet the 
needs of primary age children arising from the development, significantly and 
demonstrably outweighed the benefits in this case; and the lack of social 
infrastructure to support the proposal would fail to achieve a healthy, inclusive and 
safe community and would not represent sustainable development contrary to the 
provisions of the National Planning Policy Framework.  The Technical Planning 
Manager explained that the justification provided by the Member reflected the 
Officers’ position at the last Committee when there was an objection to the proposal 
from the local education authority; however, that was no longer the case.  Despite 
there being no firm plan at this stage, the County Council was the statutory provider 
of school places and there was no justifiable reason for refusal – having taken 
advice, this was a very clear and firm stance and to refuse the application on those 
grounds would put the authority in a position an Inspector would find unreasonable 
and it would therefore be at risk of costs being awarded should there be an appeal.  
The Member indicated that it was not just the school position but the total lack of 
any social infrastructure whatsoever and that had not changed since the last 
meeting of the Committee.  In terms of refusal reasons, another Member suggested 
that the proposal was deviating from the masterplan for 30 houses and three 
different developers had promised two community buildings but not one brick had 
been laid so he felt the lack of infrastructure was a good enough reason.  A Member 
went on to express the view that the site had been earmarked for a school in the 
masterplan and it was probably an oversight that it had not been stipulated at the 
time that, should the school not come forward on the site, the land should form part 
of the open space; he felt this was a lesson everyone could learn in future when 



masterplanning sites in order to prevent situations like this. 

60.48 The Chair indicated that he had a proposal on the table for a recorded vote on the 
motion for a delegated permission in accordance with the Officer recommendation.  
Upon receiving the appropriate support, the vote was recorded as follows: 

For  Against Abstain Absent  

R A BIRD R D EAST E J 
MACTIERNAN 

L A GERRARD 

G F BLACKWELL D J HARWOOD A S REECE R J G SMITH 

J H EVETTS A HOLLAWAY  P D SURMAN 

M A GORE M L JORDAN  M J WILLIAMS 

J R MASON P W OCKELTON   

R J E VINES P E SMITH   

P N WORKMAN    

60.49 With seven votes in favour and six against, it was therefore 

RESOLVED That authority be DELEGATED to the Technical Planning 
Manager to PERMIT the application, subject to the drafting of 
planning conditions in line with consultee recommendations and 
as set out on the Additional Representations Sheet, attached at 
Appendix 1, and the resolution and completion of necessary 
planning obligations. 

 20/00081/PIP - Land to the West of the A48, Minsterworth  

60.50 This application was for residential development of between four and eight 
dwellings.   

60.51 The Planning Officer advised that the application was for permission in principle for 
residential development of between four and eight dwellings on land to the west of 
the A38 in Minsterworth.  The application had been brought to the Committee 
following an objection from the Parish Council.  Members were reminded that, as 
with all planning in principle applications, the matters for consideration were limited 
to location, amount and land use.  The proposal was located outside of the 
emerging settlement boundary for Minsterworth and conflicted with Joint Core 
Strategy Policy SD10; however, Officers considered the proposal to be well-located 
in respect of neighbouring development and that it would not extend westward into 
the countryside to any greater extent than the adjoining development.  Officers were 
satisfied that up to eight dwellings could be accommodated on site in a linear form 
and both the land use and amount of development was therefore accepted.  Taking 
account of the Council’s five year housing land supply position, it was concluded 
that the adverse impacts of the proposal would not significantly and demonstrably 
outweigh the benefits and it was recommended that permission in principle be 
granted.  Members would recall considering permission in principle applications for 
the neighbouring parcel of land, immediately to the north of the current application 
site, in August and October 2019; on both occasions permission was refused on the 
grounds that it would conflict with the development plan and would cause landscape 
harm.  An appeal had been lodged against the refusal which had subsequently been 
allowed and an overview of the Inspector’s decision was included in the Current 



Appeals and Appeal Decisions Update at Agenda Item 6. 

60.52 The Chair indicated that there were no public speakers for this item.  The Officer 
recommendation was to permit the application and he sought a motion from the 
floor.  A Member indicated that he had huge reservations regarding the application 
due to the dangerous road but he recognised that was not an appropriate reason to 
refuse a permission in principle application.  The Chair sought clarification as to 
whether a full application would need to be submitted if a permission in principle 
application was granted and whether the proposal could be refused at that point 
should the access be considered dangerous or unsuitable.  The Technical Planning 
Manager explained that it was a two part process; permission in principle was 
somewhere between pre-application advice and an outline planning application and 
the second stage was a technical details application which looked at the technical 
issues.  If it could be demonstrated that the development was unsuitable for a 
variety of reasons – including highway reasons – then it could be refused on that 
basis at the technical details stage.  If there was no prospect whatsoever that 
development would be acceptable on the site then permission in principle could be 
refused but, in terms of the application before Members, permission in principle had 
already been granted on appeal for the adjoining parcel of land to the north and, 
given that the Inspector had taken the view that it was not possible to say there was 
no prospect of access being achieved on that site, it would be difficult to say that 
development could not take place on this site as access could theoretically be 
gained from the adjoining site.   

60.53 The Chair sought a comment from the County Highways representative who 
explained that, from a highways perspective, it was a simple exercise to state 
whether access could or could not be achieved and he provided assurance that 
County Highways wanted to achieve an appropriate form of access off a classified 
road - particularly in view of the specific safety issues in this case as evidenced by 
the speed camera in situ - so this would be thoroughly assessed at the technical 
details stage, should Members be minded to permit the permission in principle 
application.  A Member felt that the Inspector’s decision to allow the appeal had 
given solace to the applicant when the proposal would never be suitable in highway 
safety terms and he indicated that if a full application had been put forward then it 
would at least be possible to secure affordable housing; he did not believe that 
solace should be given to speculative developers.  The Technical Planning Manager 
provided assurance that developers understood the process and that the technical 
details would be considered at that stage.  Given the appeal decision and the 
Inspector’s conditions he did not think it was possible to determine there was 
absolutely no way that an acceptable access could be achieved from the site and it 
was to be borne in mind that a costs claim had been made by the appellant at the 
previous appeal, albeit one that had been successfully defended in that appeal.  
With regard to the point about affordable housing, he explained that the two 
developments together would be likely to breach the threshold of 10 for affordable 
housing; this was a very new situation and he had not seen any case law on it but, 
from his perspective, the Technical Planning Manager did not see why that could 
not be taken into account at the technical details stage.  The Legal Adviser clarified 
that planning policy guidance set out that local authorities may agree planning 
obligations at the technical details stage but these could not be secured at the 
permission in principle stage.  A Member indicated that, when applications were 
refused and went to appeal, if they were overturned by an Inspector then the local 
authority could lose control over what happened on site and she sought clarification 
as to the situation with permission in principle applications.  The Technical Planning 
Manager advised that the authority would probably retain more control if the 
permission in principle application was allowed as the technical details application 
was still to come forward; the technical details stage was much more controlled than 
the reserved matters stage where a lot of the issues would have been dealt with at 
the outline stage. 



60.54 Having considered the information provided and views expressed, it was proposed 
and seconded that the application be permitted in accordance with the Officer 
recommendation and, upon being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

 19/01083/FUL - 1 Severn Close, Maisemore  

60.55  This application was for the installation of a new access and dropped kerb.   

60.56 The Planning Officer advised that the proposal was for a new access and dropped 
kerb off the main A417 in Maisemore.  A Committee determination was required as 
the Parish Council had objected on the grounds that there was already adequate 
access and it may cause congestion on the bend.  The Parish Council’s concerns 
had been noted; however, the County Highways Officer had raised no objections in 
terms of highway impact or safety.  The new access was required as delivery 
vehicles struggled to access Severn Close due to the tight bend on the entrance.  
Overall, the proposal was considered to be acceptable from a highway safety 
perspective and in terms of visual amenity, therefore the Officer recommendation 
was to permit the application. 

60.57 The Chair indicated that there were no public speakers for this item.  The Officer 
recommendation was to permit the application and he sought a motion from the 
floor.  It was proposed and seconded that the application be permitted in 
accordance with the Officer recommendation and, upon being put to the vote, it was 

RESOLVED That the application be PERMITTED in accordance with the 
Officer recommendation. 

PL.61 CURRENT APPEALS AND APPEAL DECISIONS UPDATE  

61.1 Attention was drawn to the current appeals and appeal decisions update, circulated 
at Pages No. 293-299.  Members were asked to consider the current planning and 
enforcement appeals received and the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local 
Government appeal decisions issued. 

61.2  A Member noted that 19/00192/FUL Land on the East Side of Broadway Road, 
Stanway had been dismissed on appeal.  She pointed out that there was a current 
application for the same site which made some changes to the proposal and she 
questioned whether this would require a Committee determination based on its 
sensitivity and the fact that the Committee had dealt with the majority of the 
application phases.  The Technical Planning Manager noted these comments and 
undertook to update local Members following the meeting.  In response to a further 
query in relation to the appeal, assurance was provided that this was being 
considered from an enforcement point of view and as regards the revised 
application.   

61.3 A Member asked for an update on the appeal that had been received in respect of 
19/00246/FUL Parcel 5762, Land Adjacent Rudgeley House, Cold Pool Lane, 
Badgeworth and was informed that there was no update as yet but Members would 
be advised as soon as any information was available. 

61.4  It was 

RESOLVED That the current appeals and appeal decisions update be 
NOTED. 

 The meeting closed at 12:48 pm 
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ADDITIONAL 
REPRESENTATIONS SHEET 

 

Date: 17 March 2020 
 
The following is a list of the additional representations received since the publication 
of the Planning Agenda and includes background papers received up to and including 
the Monday before the meeting. A general indication of the content is given but it may 
be necessary to elaborate at the meeting. 

 
 

Page 
No 

Item 
No 

 

78 5d 19/00722/FUL 
Land At Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton 
Discussions in respect of the outstanding matters highlighted at Paragraph 8.2 of 
the Officer report have been ongoing and an update in respect of these matters is 
set out below: 

Landscaping 
The principles of a landscaping scheme have been discussed with the applicant 
which would include the reinstatement of a new hedge line inside of the visibility 
splay onto B4623 and the new access drive as it returns into the site, tree and 
hedgerow planting along an existing post and rail fence through the central part of 
the site and tree planting to the southwestern boundary to the site. These 
measures would be acceptable in principle and would ensure satisfactory 
screening to the development however the precise details including position, size, 
species and mix of new planting along with its implementation and future 
maintenance would be adequately controlled by Condition 6 as set out in the 
Officer report. 

Lighting 
The design of the store/workshop has been revised in order to remove the 10 
originally proposed roof lights, which will minimize the impact of any internal 
lighting upon the night sky. The applicant has advised that the specific lighting 
requirements to the building/site are yet to be determined and it is considered that 
a satisfactory scheme in order to protect the dark skies of the AONB can be 
adequately controlled by Conditions 4 (precise details), 14 (PIR control) and 15 
(no further lighting) as set out in the Officer report. 

Pollution control 
A waste/manure management plan has been received (attached). The details are 
being considered by the Council's Flood Risk Management Engineer. The 
operation of the site in accordance with an approved pollution/waste management 
strategy would be controlled by Condition 5 as set out in the Officer report. 

Apron 
Revised drawings (attached) have been received to define the area of apron 
associated with the proposed buildings and this is considered to be appropriate to 
the nature and size of the proposed development. 

 



Recommendation 
That permission is granted subject to the conditions set out in the Officer report and 
as amended below: 

Condition 
2. The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with 
drawing nos. CTP-19-109 SK01 and 3513008A-SSM 001 A3 received by the 
Local Planning Authority on 16th July 2019 and drawing nos.4804-101C, Location 
Plan - Building 1 and site plan 1:2500 at A3 received by the Local Planning 
Authority on 11th March 2020 except where these may be modified by any other 
conditions attached to this permission. 

Reason: To ensure that the development is carried out in accordance with the 
approved plans. 

13. The development shall be carried out in accordance with the levels set out on 
drawing no.4804-101C. 

Reason: In order to minimise the impact of the development upon the wider 
landscape. 

96 5e 19/00723/FUL 
Land At Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton 
Discussions in respect of the outstanding matters highlighted at Paragraph 8.2 of 
the Officer report have been ongoing and an update in respect of these matters is 
set out below: 

Landscaping 
The principles of a landscaping scheme have been discussed with the applicant 
which would include the reinstatement of a new hedge line inside of the visibility 
splay onto B4623 and the new access drive as it returns into the site, tree and 
hedgerow planting along an existing post and rail fence through the central part of 
the site and tree planting to the southwestern boundary to the site. These 
measures would be acceptable in principle and would ensure satisfactory 
screening to the development, however the precise details including position, size, 
species and mix of new planting along with its implementation and future 
maintenance would be adequately controlled by Condition 6 as set out in the 
Officer report. 

Lighting 
The design of the store/workshop has been revised in order to remove the 10 
originally proposed roof lights, which will minimize the impact of any internal 
lighting upon the night sky. The applicant has advised that the specific lighting 
requirements to the building/site are yet to be determined and it is considered that 
a satisfactory scheme in order to protect the dark skies of the AONB can be 
adequately controlled by Conditions 4 (precise details), 14 (PIR control) and 15 
(no further lighting) as set out in the Officer report. 

Pollution control 
A waste/manure management plan has been received (attached). The details are 
being considered by the Council's Flood Risk Management Engineer. The 
operation of the site in accordance with an approved pollution/waste management 
strategy would be controlled by Condition 5 as set out in the Officer report. 

 

 

 



Apron 
Revised drawings (attached) have been received to define the area of apron 
associated with the proposed buildings and this is considered to be appropriate to 
the nature and size of the proposed development. 

Recommendation 
That permission is granted subject to the conditions set out in the Officer report and 
as amended below: 

Conditions 
2. The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with 
drawing nos. CTP-19-109 SK01 and 3513008A-SSM 001 A3 received by the 
Local Planning Authority on 16th July 2019 and drawing nos.4804-102C, Location 
Plan - Building 2 and site plan 1:2500 at A3 received by the Local Planning 
Authority on 11th March 2020 except where these may be modified by any other 
conditions attached to this permission. 

Reason: To ensure that the development is carried out in accordance with the 
approved plans. 

13. The development shall be carried out in accordance with the levels set out on 
drawing no.4804-102C. 

Reason: In order to minimise the impact of the development upon the wider 
landscape. 

115 5f 19/00724/FUL 
Land At Berry Wormington, Stanway Road, Stanton 
Discussions in respect of the outstanding matters highlighted at Paragraph 8.2 of 
the Officer report have been ongoing and an update in respect of these matters is 
set out below: 

Landscaping 
The principles of a landscaping scheme have been discussed with the applicant 
which would include the reinstatement of a new hedge line inside of the visibility 
splay onto B4623 and the new access drive as it returns into the site, tree and 
hedgerow planting along an existing post and rail fence through the central part of 
the site and tree planting to the southwestern boundary to the site. These 
measures would be acceptable in principle and would ensure satisfactory 
screening to the development however the precise details including position, size, 
species and mix of new planting along with its implementation and future 
maintenance would be adequately controlled by Condition 6 as set out in the 
Officer report. 

Lighting 
The design of the store/workshop has been revised in order to remove the 10 
originally proposed roof lights, which will minimize the impact of any internal 
lighting upon the night sky. The applicant has advised that the specific lighting 
requirements to the building/site are yet to be determined and it is considered that 
a satisfactory scheme in order to protect the dark skies of the AONB can be 
adequately controlled by Conditions 4 (precise details), 14 (PIR control) and 15 
(no further lighting) as set out in the Officer report. 

 

 

 



Pollution control 
A waste/manure management plan has been received (attached). The details are 
being considered by the Council's Flood Risk Management Engineer. The 
operation of the site in accordance with an approved pollution/waste management 
strategy would be controlled by Condition 5 as set out in the Officer report. 
Apron 
Revised drawings (attached) have been received to define the area of apron 
associated with the proposed buildings and this is considered to be appropriate to 
the nature and size of the proposed development. 

Recommendation 
That permission is granted subject to the conditions set out in the Officer report 
and as amended below: 

2. The development hereby permitted shall be carried out in accordance with 
drawing nos. CTP-19-109 SK01 and 3513008A-SSM 001 A3 received by the 
Local Planning Authority on 16th July 2019 and drawing nos.4804-104C, Location 
Plan - Building 2 and site plan 1:2500 at A3 received by the Local Planning 
Authority on 11th March 2020 except where these may be modified by any other 
conditions attached to this permission. 

Reason: To ensure that the development is carried out in accordance with the 
approved plans. 

13. The development shall be carried out in accordance with the levels set out on 
drawing no.4804-104C. 

Reason: In order to minimise the impact of the development upon the wider 
landscape. 

163 5h 19/00772/FUL 
Land Parcel 0088, Willow Bank Road, Alderton 
Further representations 

Following the publication of the Officer report, three additional letters of objection 
have been received from local resident; however, no additional matters have been 
raised. 

Ecology 

As set out at Paragraph 7.53 of the Officer report, additional information was 
submitted to the Council in respect of the potential effects of the proposed 
development on local European sites (Dixton Wood and Bredon Hill SACs). The 
Council's Ecology Consultant has now reviewed the information and confirms that 
the applicant has demonstrated that the development would result in positive 
Biodiversity Net Gain provided the landscaping plan is followed and hedgerows 
are retained. However, it should be noted that the applicant has still not clarified 
how much of the hedgerow along Willow Bank Road would need to be removed in 
order to accommodate the proposed site access. The Ecological Consultant also 
confirms that the applicant has demonstrated that the proposal would not have 
any significant impacts on nearby SACs. 

On the basis that the roadside hedgerow is largely retained, the proposal is 
considered to be acceptable from a biodiversity perspective and recommended 
reason for refusal 7 can be removed. If it later transpires that additional hedgerow 
needs to be removed to accommodate a safe and suitable site access, this may 
need to be readdressed in an appeal situation. 

 



Highways 

Following further consultation with the Highways Officer, it is reiterated that there 
is no footway that would connect the village to the development, which is essential 
to ensure that Alderton's services and facilities can be accessed. These services 
and facilities helped to designate Alderton as a Service Village and it is essential 
that there is safe and segregated pedestrian connectivity into the village. The lack 
of suitable pedestrian facilities also raises issues for people with mobility 
concerns.  People with wheelchairs, mobility scooters, walking stabilisers and 
pushchairs would be sharing a narrow route with motor vehicles without any 
protection. The lack of passing places and edge of the road/verge conditions 
would frequently push the pedestrian further into the carriageway and into a more 
unsafe position. The carriageway is also not suitable for people who have mobility 
supporting apparatus, as it is a carriageway with uneven surfaces. This would 
reduce their confidence and ability to use the route, thereby preventing access to 
the village without a vehicle. 

With regard to cycling, the Highways Officer further points out that village schools 
are often ideal locations to promote sustainable trips and many schools 
encourage cycling and walking to school. The lack of any cycle or pedestrian 
segregated routes from the development into the main village would either lead to 
more car trips, which is unsustainable, or result in children using the only route to 
the village, which is a carriageway shared with vehicular traffic. The Highways 
Officer considers that this is an unacceptable situation for safety and sustainability 
reasons. 

In terms of the site access itself, this is located on a section of the main route into 
Alderton, with the proposed junction being in the exact spot where the speed gate 
for 30mph begins. To build the junction the speed gate would have to be moved to 
a new location. This would require a Traffic Regulation Order (TRO), which 
requires a road safety audit and consultation with statutory bodies and the local 
residents. There is no assurance to the granting of a TRO or weight given because 
a development that requires it to begin construction has been granted planning 
permission. There is a risk that local and statutory objections and representations 
may not allow the TRO to be enacted and the development would then be unable 
to proceed. 

The Highways Officer further advises that the visibility splays can only be 
achieved by removing a substantial amount of hedgerow and vegetation. The 
splays are also dependent on the 30mph boundary being moved. The submitted 
access drawing shows the splays have been designed for 37mph traffic using the 
highway. Should the 30mph zone not happen or it be moved closer to the village 
rather than away from the village, the highway will remain at the relevant National 
Speed Limit of 60mph. This would make the designed visibility splays unsuitable. 
Consequently, there are too many dependencies on the access junction for a 
secure assessment that would be considered safe to be undertaken. As it stands 
the Highway Authority does not believe the design is safe. In light of this, a further 
reason for refusal is recommended on highway safety grounds as follows: 

'The proposed development, by virtue of its nature, scale and location, would fail 
to ensure that future residents could access sustainable means of transport and 
avoid private car reliance to access employment, education, retail and leisure 
facilities to car dependent destinations such as Tewkesbury, Cheltenham or 
Gloucester. The proposed design also fails to give priority to pedestrian and cycle 
movements within the scheme and neighbouring areas of Alderton and fails to 
address the needs of people with disabilities and reduced mobility in relation to all 
modes of transport. As such, the proposed development conflicts with Policy INF1 
of the Gloucester, Cheltenham and Tewkesbury Joint Core Strategy 2011-2031 
(December 2017), Policy RP1 of Alderton Neighbourhood Development Plan (July 



2018) and the National Planning Policy Framework.' 

The applicant has provided a summary note from Rural Solutions (as attached) in 
respect of the proposal. 

235 5k 19/00758/OUT 
Land At Homelands Farm, Gotherington Lane, Bishop’s Cleeve 
Officers have been liaising with Gloucestershire County Council’s Education 
Department in light of additional information (see attached) provided by the 
applicant in respect of education matters. Following the consideration of this 
additional information, the County Council has formally withdrawn its objection to 
the proposal, subject to financial contributions being secured for education (pre-
school, primary and secondary) by way of a S106 agreement. The updated 
response from the County Council, dated 13 March 2020, is attached. 

Given the original objection comprised the main reason for refusal, it follows that 
the Officer recommendation has been amended as a result of the updated 
position. The absence of capacity to meet the needs of primary school children 
arising from the development is no longer recognised as an identified harm on the 
basis that this issue is resolvable by securing the requested monetary sum 
through a S106 agreement. The benefits arising from the proposal are substantial 
and it is not considered that the proposals would result in any adverse impacts 
that would significantly and demonstrably outweigh these benefits when assessed 
against the policies in the Framework taken as a whole. Nevertheless, the County 
Council has not at this stage provided evidence to justify the contributions 
requested in the context of the CIL regulations (Regulation 122). 

It is therefore recommended that authority is delegated to the Technical 
Planning Manager to permit the application, subject to the drafting of 
planning conditions as appropriate (including standard time limits, 
approved plans, levels, materials, landscaping details, drainage, highways, 
informal play equipment, tree protection, external lighting, ecological 
mitigation and biodiversity measures), resolution of education matters and 
the completion of planning obligations to secure affordable housing, waste 
and recycling, and education and library provision if those contribution 
would be justified and lawful in the context of regulation 122 of the CIL 
regulations. 
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